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The Branch 782 website is  
an excellent resource for you!

www.782NALC.COM

Need a PS Form 3971 to request some Annual or Sick Leave? Check out the Branch 782 website...

Do you want to cancel some leave? Check out the website... Are you curious about the exact language 
in the Regulations, Handbooks or Manuals? Check out the website... Injured on the job? Check out the 
Injury Compensation Manual on the website... Everything about how to do your job is in the USPS 
M-41. Yup, you can find the entire manual on the website! Have you seen the Local Memorandum of 
Agreement that is in place for your installation? Check out the Branch 782 website... 

Retirement questions? TSP questions? How can I find a Postal uniform vendor? Looking for an EEO 
attorney in California? What should be done when an active duty Letter Carrier dies? What needs to be 
done when a Retiree passes away? FMLA vs. SLDC...what’s that about? Military buy back forms?

There are also links to many, many photos from Branch 782 activities! You can even check out many 
of Fred Acedo’s OuT tHeRe cartoons in color!!! And, you can link to the NALC National website...

Also, you can find an augmented web version of the newsletter by clicking on the link at the top right 
hand side of the page “Branch 782, E.A. Baker Union Update”. More pages. More info. Check it out...



Letter Carriers and Darkness



Article courtesy of the Buffalo, New York  
NALC Branch 3 December 2015 Buzz.



Minutes of the 
December 2015   
General Meeting

Non-Member List
November 2015*

Downtown Station
 S. Kirby
 J. Cruz
 D. Zuniga
 
South Station
 M. Martinez
 
Brundage/East Bakersfield
 100% UNION!!!
 
 Hillcrest
 100% UNION!!! 
 
Dole Court
 D. Morris

 

Stockdale
 J. Oh
 
Camino Media
 C. Rodriguez

 Arvin
 100% UNION!!!
 
 Avenal
  100% UNION!!!
 
California City
 100% UNION!!!
 
Delano
 C.V. Quebral
 D. Barreto
 
Lamont
 100% UNION!!!
 
  

Ridgecrest
 G.D. Schatz 
 
Shafter
 M. D. Voights
 L. M. New
 
Taft
 A. Veach
 B. M. Krier
 K. J. Hughes
 
 
 Tehachapi
 B. C. Den Beeman
 
Trona
 100% UNION!!!
 
Wasco
 100% UNION!!!
 

*CCA names are in Italics  

With only 16 non-members, we are

98.03% organized!

The regular meeting of Branch 782 was called to order by 
President Mike Towery at 7:02 p.m. on the 15th day of Decem-
ber, 2015.  The flag salute was led by Sgt. at Arms, Jerry Pat-
terson.    The minutes of the November 24, 2015 meeting were 
read and accepted with no additions or corrections.  All mem-
bers of the Executive Board were present.  The stewards were 
present from Arvin, Avenal, Brundage, Camino Media, Delano, 
Downtown, East Bakersfield, Hillcrest, Lamont, McFarland, 
Oildale, Shafter, South and Taft.  Also present was Newsletter 
Editor, Basil Zuniga; S.A.N.E., Fred Acedo; Webmaster, Rick 
Plummer; Photographer, Anita Holderman; Assistant Treasurer, 
Debbie Guillet; Assistant Recording Secretary, Norma Hamer 
and Frank Martinez and Basil Zuniga of the Social and Recre-
ation Committee.  

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP:   Applications were re-
ceived from Joanna Gunn, Taylor Becker and Catherine Burke.

REPORTS OF STANDING AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES:  
Basil Zuniga reported that he gave the member the month off, 
he and his family folded the newsletter.  Next month will be 
the AO’s turn; he hopes Norma can get a good turnout.  Frank 
Martinez reported that the Social and Recreation Committee 
has reduced tickets for CALM, $5.00 and Christmas Town, 
$10.00.  Flyers should be in the stations soon.  Kim Gerdes 
reported that there are 970 books remaining.  Molly Biggar 
reported that the balance on the Food Drive cards is $638.00.

NEW BUSINESS:   Kim Gerdes made a motion that the money 
made from the sale of the calendars, be used to pay for the Food 
Drive cards.  The motion was seconded by Debbie Guillet and 
passed.

GOOD OF THE ASSOCIATION:  Basil Zuniga discussed his 
Retirement Breakfast, he thanked all those who attended.  Mark 
Ramirez read the poem that he wrote for Basil.

FINANCIAL SECRETARY’S REPORT:  Anita Holderman 
reported that $12,790.74 was collected for the month.

TREASURER’S REPORT:  Molly Biggar reported:

	 Beginning Balance		  $69,488.92
	 Dues and Income			  $19,905.78
	 Total Balance			   $89,394.70
	 Expenses			   $45,505.38
	 Ending Balance			   $45,889.32

Molly explained that the expenses included the property taxes 
and the new air conditioning/heating units.

The 50/50 Drawing for the Food Drive cards was won by Darryl 
Holderman who donated his winning to the Food Drive cards.  
($17/$17) The Drawing for $200 would have been won by Man-
fred Martin who was not present.

There were 39 members present.

The meeting adjourned at 7:24 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Kim Gerdes
NALC Branch 782 Recording Secretary



Each and every month, Branch 782 sponsors a drawing to encourage 
you to come to our Meeting*. There was no winner in December 2015!!! 

Now, You could win $250!!!
*The fine print: To win the money you have to be present when your name is drawn!

If no one wins in January, it will go up by $50 each month until  
there is a winner  — or until it hits the max limit of $500.

NALC Branch 782
December Meeting & Potluck

Thanks for the pix, Anita Holderman!!!



Article courtesy of the Louisville, Kentucky  
NALC Branch 14 December 2015 Br. 14 NEWSLETTER.



Article courtesy of Everett, Washington
Snohomish County Branch 791 December 2015 Monthly Report.

Article courtesy of the Peekskill, New York  
NALC Branch 693 Winter Westchester Carrier.



2016 NALC HBP Info

* Failure to pre-certify for in-patient hospitalization will 
result in a $500 reduction. YOU Must notify the Plan 
prior to undergoing outpatient radiology/imaging with  
doctor name and dates. Call: 1-877-220-6252.

NALC Drug Prescription Program is mandatory 
generic (unless specified by your doctor, at additional cost to  
member). Preferred retail pharmacy 1st and 2nd fills, you pay 20% 
of cost of generic/30% of name brand/45% non-formulary. MAIL 
ORDER/CVS PRESCRIPTIONS (when NALC is primary): 60 day 
supply $8 generic, $43 name brand, $58 non-formulary; 90 day sup-
ply $12 generic, $65 name brand, $80 non-forumulary; MEDICARE 
PROGRAM (when Medicare is primary) Retail network pharmacy: 
you pay 10% of cost of generic, 20% of formulary, 30% non-formu-
lary. MEDICARE PRIMARY (mail order); 60 day supply $4 gener-
ic, $37 formulary, $52 non-formulary; 90 day supply $6 generic, $55  
formulary, $70 non-formulary; 90 day supply $4 for NALCSE-
LECT generic (certain drugs); 90 day supply $4 for NALCPRE-
FERRED generic (certain drugs); NALCSENIOR generic antibi-
otics are available FREE for a 30 day supply, when Medicare is 
primary (certain antibiotics only). 

MAIL ORDER SPECIALTY DRUGS: Your cost for a 30 day 
supply is $150; 60 day supply is $250; and, 90 day supply is $350. 
Some drugs (e.g. bio-tech asthma, diabetis, organ rejection, etc.) 
require prior approval before dispensing. You must call the Plan 
1-800-237-2767.

Our PPO doctors and facilities—through (OPA Network)  
CIGNA—save us and the Plan thousands of dollars and 
it is top notch care at a discount rate. You don’t lose any-

thing. You are saving money for the best care!!!  

NALC Health Benefit Plan		  1-888-636-6252
*Hospital Pre-Certification		  1-877-220-6252
Mental & Substance Precertification	 1-877-468-1016
Prescription Drug Program		  1-800-933-6252
CVS/Caremark Specialty Pharmacy	 1-800-237-2767
Durable Medical Equipment		  1-888-636-6252
“24/7 Nurse Hotline”			   1-877-220-6252
CVS/CareMark Pharmacist		  1-888-636-6252
Solutions for Caregivers (24/7)		  1-877-468-1016
CIGNA PPO Locator Line		  1-877-220-6252
CIGNA Organ Transplant Approval	 1-800-668-9682
Quit for Life (Tobacco Cessation)	 1-866-784-8454
CIGNA Health Rewards (Discounts)	 1-800-558-9443
CIGNA Plus (Dental Discount)		  1-877-521-0244
Disease Management Program		  1-800-227-3728
OPM Retirement Info Center		  1-888-767-6738
Federal Information Center		  1-800-333-4636
Social Security Administration Info	 1-800-772-1213
PostalEase Human Resources USPS  	 1-877-477-3273
Quest Lab Services (Bakersfield)	 (661)  631-8520
LabCorp Lab Services Bakersfield	 (661)  631-9258
Shared Services Option 5 live person	 1-877-477-3273

Mark Ramirez
NALC Branch 782 Health Benefit Plan Representative

(661) 398-6075

At a glance...

“This is a summary of some of the features of the NALC Health  
Benefit Plan High Option. Detailed information on the benefits for the 
2016 NALC Health Benefit Plan can be found in the official brochure  

(RI 71-009). All benefits are subject to the definitions, limitations,  
and exclusions set forth in the official brochure.”

NALC Health Benefit Plan
20547 Waverly Court
Ashburn, Virginia  20149

NALC Prescription Mail Order Drug Program
P.O. Box 94467
Palatine, Illinois  60094-4467

NALC Drug Prescription“Claims” Filing
P.O. Box 521926
Phoenix, Arizona 85072-2192

OptumHealth Behaviorial Solutions
P.O. Box 30755
Salt Lake City, Utah 84130-0755
	 Questions: 1-877-468-1016

NALC Consumer Driven Health Plan and Value Option
P.O. Box 18223
Chattanooga, TN  37422-7223
	 Phone: 1-855-511-1893

Preferred Provider (PPO)
Cost: $20.00 Co-pay per office visit

PPO Deductible: Per Calendar Year
$300 “Individual”

$600 “Self & Family” or “Self Plus One”

Many immunizations are Free (Adult/Child) when  
administered at a PPO pharmacy/facility. Some will require  

a prescription from the Doctor.

URGENT CARE

Sendas Urgent Care: 9450 Ming Ave., Bakersfield (661) 587-2500 
	 M-S 8 a.m. - 9 p.m. Saturday/Sunday 8 a.m. - 8 p.m.
	 ASK FOR OTHER LOCATIONS

Accelerated Urgent Care: 9710 Brimhall, (661) 829-6747
9500 Stockdale Hwy, (661) 735-3943 8 a.m. - 9:30 p.m. daily

ASK FOR OTHER LOCATIONS



For the NALC Health Benefit plan members, utilizing the CIG-
NA (PPO) preferred providers (OAP) Open Access plus network 
when choosing a physician/specialist or medical facility, it will 
save the member/family considerable out of pocket $$$ dollars. 

I have listed a few of the PPO providers “IN OUR AREA” we 
can use when medical services are needed. Our plan is accepted 
nation/world wide, and the member can use other providers “not” 
in the PPO network; but, the member will pay any additional 
charges.
 
 

Urgent Care Facilities
 Sendas 3409 Calloway Dr. 661-587-

2500 ask for other locations

Accelerated Urgent Care
9710 Brimhall Rd. 661-829-6747

ask for other locations

Hospitals
Mercy Hospital 2215 Truxtun Ave. 661-632-5000

Mercy southwest 400 Old River Rd. 661-663-6000
Memorial Hospital 420 34th St. 661-327-1792

San Joaquin Hospital 2615 Chester Av. 661-395-3000

Labs 
Quest 661-631-8520 ask for other locations

LabCorp 661-631-9258 ask for other locations

Utilizing the CIGNA  	   	
 PPO/OAP network

Imaging (x-rays) 
Quest imaging 9602 Stockdale Hwy.

 661-633-5000/661-633-5001
 

D.O. Dr. of Osteopath (adjustments of spine) 
Dr. Dirkx 2725 16th St. 661-864-1150

 
Chiropractic 

42 listings
 

Physical Therapy 
Whittington 2400 Bahama Dr. 661-328-5655

Laurente 2400 Bahama Dr. #200 818-901-6600
 

Pharmacies 
CVS has many locations

Rite Aid...Walgreens...Costco...Sav-On drugs... 
LongsDrugs...PLUS there are numerous other small  

pharmacies in this network 

“Remember” FLU SHOTS are FREE at the  
pharmacies n the network !!!

24/7 Nurse Hotline 1-877-220-6252

 “ALWAYS VERIFY”, THE DR. or 
MEDICAL FACILITIES

 are in the CIGNA PPO/OAP NETWORK !!!!
 

Acupuncture 
Bae 8911 Cinnabar Ct. 661-323-7575

 Brian Kim 9900 Stockdale Hwy. 661-847-9717
 

Podiatrist (feet) 
16 listings

 
If you are traveling out of town, you can write down the  

Urgent Care and Hospital that is in our network, in the area 
you are visiting... just in case of injury or illness.

How do you do this? 
Log on the NALC website...Member Benefits....NALC Health 

Benefit Plan....QUICKLINKS....CIGNA Healthcare OAP  
online Provider Directory...type in City/State...and type of  

medical services that you might need in the area  
you are visiting.

Or 

CALL CIGNA PPO/OAP Network for assistance at
 1-877-220-6252

 
For our CCA members enrolled in the Consumer Driven or
Value Option Health Benefit Plans call 1-855-511-1893

Mark Ramirez 
NALC Branch 782 HBP Representative



Humor from Mark Ramirez is more than just a 
prescription for health...

   With the Holidays upon us, I would like to share a personal 
experience with my friends about drinking and driving. 
   As you may know, some of us have been known to have brushes 
with the authorities from time to time on the way home after a 
“social session” out with friends.
   Well, two days ago I was out for an evening with friends and 
had several cocktails followed by some rather nice red wine. Feel-
ing jolly, I still had the sense to know that I may be slightly over 
the limit. That’s when I did something that I’ve never done before 
— I took a cab home.
   Sure enough, on the way home there was a police road block, 
but since it was a cab, they waved it past. I arrived home safely 
without incident. 
   This was a real surprise as I had never driven a cab before. I 
don’t know where I got it and now that it’s in my garage, I don’t 
know what to do with it.

There are three “Stages of Santa”. 1: You believe in Santa! 
2: You don’t believe in Santa! 3: You are Santa!

Why was Santa’s little helper depressed? 
He had low “Elf Esteem”

What nationality is Santa Claus? 
North Polish

Two snowmen on the front lawn. One snowman says to the 
other, “Do you smell carrots”?

What happened to the monster who ate the Christmas tree? 
He had to have a Tinsel-ectomy.

The location of your mailbox shows you how far away from 
your house you can be in a robe before you start looking like a 
mental patient.

My 60 year kindergarten reunion is coming up soon and I’m 
worried about the 125 lbs. I’ve gained.

I always wondered what the job application is like at Hooters... 
Do they just give you a bra and say, “Here, fill this out”?

MARK RAMIREZ
NALC Branch 782 Health Benefit Representative

Holiday Cheer...and Mark  
is glad he doesn’t drink...

...but he does like to share jokes!
What did the bald man say when he received a comb for 
Christmas? “Thanks....I’ll never “part” with it!”

STRESSED is just DESSERTS spelled backward.

...it is a way of life!!!



Tales of Yore
The famous saga of 

Trooper Reynolds 
came into being 
because of a game of 

“musical cases”. 

It all started many years ago 
with a postmaster in St. Johns 
named Dave Y. He had a 
perverse penchant for moving 
furniture. 

You see, Dave believed that 
if he could just figure out the 
ideal case configuration for 
maximum efficiency he could 
greatly increase office produc-
tivity, and fame and fortune 
(bonuses) would surely follow. 

To that end, he orchestrated 
a series of moves that in one 
instance had Carrier cases 
clustered in a center clump, 
and yet another time had cases 
hugging the outer walls. All 
the while he searched for that 
magic formulation that sadly 
had Carriers scratching their 
heads and clerks bumping into 
each other in helpless confu-
sion. 

Veteran Carrier Jack Davis 
jokingly suggested to him that 
if we were going to play “mu-
sical cases” it might be easier 
to mount the cases on rollers 
to assist the next few moves. 
It would’ve been funnier if the 
postmaster hadn’t seemed to 
stop and consider it...

In any case — after months of 
nonstop migrations — nothing 
he did seemed to work. 

In fact, productivity as a result 
of all that chaos had gotten 

worse. He decided — in a fit of 
sudden inspiration: “Carriers 
are goofing off.”

So with one last move he 
thought to take the Supervi-
sor’s desk out of her office 
and put it smack dab on the 
workroom floor — where she 
could keep an eye on the slack-
ers and crack the whip when 
necessary. 

Brenda C. was the supervisor. 
In fact, she was a good sort for 
a supervisor. 

And, as bad luck would have 
it, her desk ended up uncom-
fortably close to mine... 

Not that I was any big rabble 
rouser... Far from it, being new 
on the job and a quiet and shy 
type. 

However, being close by, I was 
there and privileged to witness 
the birth of  the“Trooper Reyn-
olds Saga”. 

It all started early one morning 
as Brenda answered the phone: 
“Hello, St. Johns Post Office, 
Brenda speaking.”

To tell the truth, at first I paid 
no attention. A phone call to 
the supervisor was just not a 
noteworthy thing, boring in the 
extreme and easy to tune out. 

But, then I began to notice an 
increase in tension, a slight rise 
in tone from the supervisor.

“No. No sir! I did no such 
thing... Yes. I came down 
Chandler road this morning on 

my way to work, but it was not 
at a ‘high rate of speed”. 

“Ah,” I thought as I continued 
to listen. “Now that is 
interesting.”

“I didn’t see any patrol car, 
officer Reynolds... I’m sorry. 
Trooper Reynolds. But, there 
was no one there... An auto-
mated traffic stop? An ATP!? 
I’ve never heard of any such 
thing!!! How do you know it 
was me? ... A camera? You 
have a photo of me? ... No, I 
don’t want you to fax it to the 
office!”

(It was then I noticed that the 
normal office din that is usu-
ally akin in volume and frenzy 
to feeding time at the zoo had 
lessened appreciably as people 
stopped what they were doing 
and leaned in to listen.)

“The ticket is WHAT!! 
Three hundred dollars! 
You’ve GOT to be kidding! I 
don’t have that kind of cash... 
You’ll take a POSTAL money 
order!” 

Her voice got shrill as panic 
crept in. I began to feel a bit 
sorry for her...until looking 
over her shoulder...I saw that a 
crowd of excited listeners had 
crept in. 

There in the front row I spotted 
Bimb’s smiling 
face ...and a quick 
wink.

“What do you mean 
that doesn’t 
include court 
costs? .... And 
administrative 
fees? Why would 
there be court 
costs!!? ...I 
see...”

And now words 
seemed to fail her. 

“I don’t... I...ah,...uh...You 
want me to come down to 
the police station? WHY ON 
EARTH would I do that?!! 
I am NOT SLURRING my 
words!!!! And I WON’T be 
taking no field sobriety tests!!! 
WHAT IS WRONG WITH 
YOU!! You *^@***#**, 
Don’t tell me to 
calm down! What?.. 
There’s a... fine for... dis-
respecting a police 
officer?”

Her face had gone white. She 
paused and looked around — 
seeing for the first time a sea 
of grinning faces.

“Wait a minute... wait... I 
thought I recognized that 
voice... Is that you, 
Mitchell????”

Then the entire office exploded 
in laughter. as she proclaimed: 

“DAMN YOU MITCH!!!”
Article courtesy of the  

November-December 2014
East Lansing, MI Spartan 

News. Thank you Branch 2555 
Editor Mark Woodbury!!!

Branch 782 Editor-guy Note:  

I have been wanting to use this 

article for a whole year. I hope 

you enjoy it like I did...

by Mark Woodbury
NALC Branch 2555

The Saga 
of Trooper 

Reynolds
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	 South Station

   Christmas Potluck

A Christmas Gift

Pictures by Anita Holderman

South Station Letter Carrier

A guy’s wife was nagging him hard for a four-wheeler but still he bought her a 
beautiful extravagant diamond ring for Christmas. The husband’s friend was amazed 
at his decision and asked him in secret, “Why couldn’t you buy a car instead of the 
diamond ring?” The husband smiled and answered, “Fake cars are not easy to find.”



It’s not too
   early to begin thinking
      about the Food Drive...

Ever want to help set a world record? You can, while at the 
same time you can help your neighbor, the older couple down 
the block, your children’s friends at school, or the family of the 
soldier serving overseas.

We have the chance to do it with our 2016 Letter Carrier Stamp 
Out Hunger Food Drive on Saturday, May 14.

First, the “world record” claim. After much research, including a 
notice from representatives of Guinness World Records, we now 
know that NALC owns the current record to beat. The 77.1 mil-
lion pound food collection total we reached in 2011 is considered 
the number to surpass for any other group or organization holding 
a one-day food drive (conducted at multiple locations). So with a 
serious collective effort for our 2016 Letter Carrier Food Drive, 
we could set a new world record.

UFCW joins Food Drive as national sponsor

NALC is pleased to announce that United Food and Commercial 
Workers International Union (UFCW) has signed on as a national 
partner for the 24th annual Letter Carriers’ Stamp Out Hunger 
Food Drive, which will take place in 2016 on its traditional sec-
ond Saturday in May: Saturday, May 14.

The partnership between UFCW and NALC is a natural one. 
Working families not only see their letter carrier at least six 
days a week, they often see their grocery clerk or checker just 
as frequently. This partnership is perhaps even more appropriate 
since UFCW represents workers in food-related industries, such 
as grocery stores and food-processing facilities.

Our food drive is the largest one-day food drive in the United 
States. In 2015, active and retired Letter Carriers, along with their 
family members and friends—not to mention countless volun-
teers—collected almost 71 million pounds of non-perishable 
food. These results brought the grand total to more than 1.4 bil-
lion pounds since the drive began in 1992.

NALC looks forward to working with UFCW as Letter Carri-
ers continue to make good on our commitment to use our Food 
Drive to deliver much needed food to local food banks and food 
pantries.
 
While being part of a world record setting is an exciting and ad-
mirable objective, this food drive began with, and has continued 
to work toward, a singular goal for over 23 years, to help those in 
need in our own communities. Remember, the people who need 
help are not unlike your own family, immediate or extended. 
They are working families, the elderly and children. They are the 
families of those actively serving in the military. They are single 

parents, grandparents raising grandchildren, parents dealing 
with a child’s serious health condition and families in which a 
parent has lost a job. These are folks doing everything “right,” 
often working more than one job, but still unable to make 
ends meet. They go to your place of worship. They have the 
same values and goals as you do. And as we learned from our 
own members last year, some in the NALC have been on the 
receiving end of this kind of help at some point in our lives.

The NALC began preparing its 2016 Food dDrive efforts well 
before the 2015 haul was stacked on food pantry shelves. 
This mammoth food drive, NALC’s national day of giving, 
takes more than a full year to plan and organize. It’s one of the 
toughest days of the year, but it’s also one of the most gratify-
ing. Each bag of donations represents a meal for a family in 
need.

This early, Branch leaders are developing their strategies for 
the May 14 Food Drive. So here’s what you can do to help: 
Reach out to your community. Do you have a food pantry on 
your route you’d like to have receive some of the food we col-
lect? How about your church or faith community; does it have 
a food shelf that needs help? Are you aware of an afterschool 
program that could use donated food? Figuring out where the 
food goes is part of the planning. Those who work inside these 
hunger organizations can be creative and resourceful planning 
partners, too. It’s best to start making these connections now. 
Early planning is also needed to harness the spirit (and healthy, 
strong legs) of groups your children might be involved with. 
The NALC Food Drive is an excellent volunteer opportunity 
that provides community service hours, often needed for 
college applications and résumés. Help connect us to student 
youth groups from high schools, colleges and universities. Boy 
and Girl Scouts and church youth groups are well organized 
and eager to participate.

Don’t forget adult volunteer organizations, such as the Ameri-
can Legion, VFW and veterans’ organizations, Rotary Clubs, 
Lions Clubs, etc. If you are a member of one of these groups, 
help connect your Branch President to the person in charge of 
that group to coordinate an NALC Food Drive volunteer op-
portunity. The addition of these “official volunteers” can help 
lighten the load for all the Carriers in your Branch.

Let your Branch President know right now that you’d like to 
help. We’re still about five months away from our NALC Food 
Drive, but your help and the connections you may have are 
needed right now. 

Please help make May 14, 2016, the best NALC food drive! 

2016 Stamp Out Hunger Food Drive
by Pam Donato

NALC Community and 
Membership Outreach Coordinator



Sometimes what you 
hear is all there is. 
Sometimes there’s 
more behind what is 
being said. 

Example, when your 
spouse says, “Never 
mind, I’ll take care 

of it,” there are some underlying things 
which aren’t being said. 

What follows is a guide for some 
of the most common utterances of your 
friendly neighborhood supervisor:

When a supervisor says, “This will go 
good on the street!” what they are actually 
saying is: This is the section of the route 
that I had pivoted that no senior carrier 
would touch, so I am giving it to you.”

When a supervisor says, This handoff 
should be about a half hour” what they are 
actually saying is This handoff should be 
a half hour if you don’t actually have to 
drive anywhere to do it. A half hour hand-
off in Proctor when you are delivering in 
Congdon Park is not really a half hour!

When a supervisor says, “Manage your 
mail to make eight” what they are actually 
saying is: It’s really easy to manage when I 
don’t actually manage.

When a supervisor says, “Gather around 
for a stand up talk,” what they are actually 
saying is: Stand near your case quietly and 
pretend you can actually hear what I say 
while whispering. Just be aware that if I 
talk about slips, trips and falls and t
hen you go out on your route and slip on 
some ice, I will then discipline you for 
disre\-garding my instructions to avoid 
slips trips and falls.

When a supervisor says, “Sure I will enter 
that DPS holdout for you,” what they are 
actually saying is: Sure I will file that DPS 
holdout in the circular file.

When a supervisor 
says, during the morn-
ing go-around, “Call if 
you won’t make five” 
what they are actu\-

ally saying is: I realize 
there is no way on earth 
that you will be able to 

make five but it’s much easier to pass this 
problem off to the closing supervisor than 
it is to actually deal with the problem in 
the morning.

When a supervisor says, -Call ifyou won’t 
make five, and, by the way, do you have a 
headlamp?” what they are actually saying 
is: I realize you won’t make five but at 
least I care enough to not send you out into 
the dark without a headlamp.

When a supervisor says, when you call 
in from the route, “Why are you running 
late?” what they are really saying is: I 
don’t really want you calling in and forc-
ing me to make a delivery decision. By 
me being an ass on the phone you should 
know that it’s easier just to skip your 
breaks and your lunch then it is to call in 
and deal with me. 

(Seriously...don’t skip lunches and 
breaks. Management has three, and only 
three options when you call in: Have you 
continue delivery, regardless of how long 
it takes; Have you curtail some or all of 
your delivery, stop\-ping 
delivery if necessary, or; 
Sending you assistance. 
Instructions to “Hurry 
up”, whether actually said 
or IM\-PLIED through in-
timidation, are NOT OK!)

When a supervisor says 
“OK” when you tell them 
you will be in past five 
they are NOT DOING 
THEIR JOB. As stated 
above, they have three op-
tions to choose from when 
you are running late. OK is 
not one of the options. OK 
means that the supervisor 
doesn’t have a plan yet 
Sometimes OK sounds 
like “I’ll see what we can 
do.” That’s just OK with 
more words.

When a supervisor says, “Hey carrier, 
come on into the backroom so we can do 
your yearly one-on-one consultations” this 
really means that HELL HAS FROZEN 
OVER! This is NOT a statement you will 
hear from a supervisor. It is one of the 
things you are SUPPOSED to hear, but 
won’t!

When a supervisor says, “Come on back 
for a day in court” what they are actually 
saying is; come on back while I level some 
charges against you. A carrier’s response 
to this question should ALWAYS be, “I 
request that my steward be present during 
this investigation.”

When a supervisor says, “I realize that you 
are new on this route. Call me before 2 
to let me know how you are doing,” what 
they are actually saying is: Call at 2 like 
I said... just don’t expect me to actually 
ANSWER the phone. If you call, over and
over and over, we MAY eventually pick up 
the phone... just don’t count on it!

Be advised, not every supervisor will say 
or do the things stated above. 

It’s satire. Satire is based in fact...

Article courtesy of the Duluth, MN
Zenith Branch News pubslihed in 

December 2015 by NALC Branch 114.

The View from  
the country club

by Dave Mayou
NALC Branch 114



Article courtesy of the Reading, Pennsylvania Pagoda Branch 258 December 2015 NALCASTER

Safety Advice
by Paul Purcell, NALC Branch 258







editor-guy:
from the

I was amazed that so many 
crazy folks showed up before 
7:30 a.m. on a Sunday morning 
to join me for my retirement 
breakfast. Can’t speak for any of them, but I really did enjoy myself.

As we were driving to Noriega’s, my wife (Marcelle) and I 
wondered how many people would hear the alarm and then 
mutter —as they rolled over —saying something like this: 

“I like Basil. 
But, I don’t like 
him that much!”

Thank you to 
each of you!!!

BASIL ZUNIGA 

Basil is Re-Tired
It’s Basil’s birthday breakfast,
Many friends are present here!
It is an annual gathering!
At Noriega’s, every year!

Always a pleasant atmosphere,
With a very joyous mood!
together with Basil”s “joy” in life,
“Family, Friends and Food!”

Basil is retired,
And officially “Postal Free!”
Now’s the time to celebrate,
With a “Colonoscopy”!

by Mark Ramirez
NALC Branch 782 Poet at Large

How many miles? Seriously. If we could 
add them up, if there there had been a 
way to keep track, just how many miles 
had Papa’s feet carried him? Enough 
to go across country? Enough to travel 
around the globe? Enough to get to the 
moon?

I used to wonder things like that. You 
see, my Papa has been a mailman for 36 
years. 36! And it’s true he drove parts of 
his routes, but the majority of his career 
entailed him pounding the sidewalks with 
his own two feet. Door to door... Box to 
box...

His career began by taking parts of other 
carrier’s routes - naturally the worst 
parts. After this training period came 
his very own route, one he would carry 
for the next 23 years. He had two other 
routes during his career, the last of which 
included the Valley Plaza Mall, deliver-
ing to the stores - all indoors! This carried 

with it a most wonderful perk - Air Condi-
tioning! I will explain why this was such a 
benefit in a moment.

I remember when he got the job all those 
years ago and wondering if that meant he 
would deliver mail to our neighborhood. 

(It didn’t.)

I remember my mom teaching me to iron. 
And among the clothes I learned to iron 
were his uniform shirts. Sometimes, just 
for fun, I’d iron in military creases.

I remember him getting up at what I 
considered an ungodly hour to head off to 
his station to case the mail before starting 
his route.

I remember going with my mom to bring 
him his lunch and how cool it was to see 
him in the middle of his day.

I remember in stores occasionally running 
into people who lived on his route, how 
they greeted him like a friend and how he 
seemed genuinely glad to see them. 

Later he’d tell me, “That was Mr So-And-
So. He lives at Such-And-Such an address. 
I was convinced he knew everyone’s ad-
dress by heart.

I remember when he became editor 
of the Branch 782 newsletter and 
the hours we spent each month 
folding, stapling, labeling those 
newsletters prior to mailing. I also 
remember proudly reading his 
article “From the Editor-Guy” pub-
lished each month. He is a fantastic 
writer!

I remember all these things, but 
what I remember most, though I 

never told him, is thinking about the 
beating his feet were taking.

My old hometown, Bakersfield, can get 
a little warm in the summer, in the same 

The Feet of a Mailman 	
        —  A Look Back —

by Marcena (Zuniga) Neil
The oldest of the 8 kids...

Genevieve Zuniga (child #8) reads her sister’s message.



way my oven gets a little warm when I set 
it to broil at 600 °F.

Papa’s feet, encased in heavy leather boots 
all day, must have felt like they were on 
fire as he walked for miles under the blaz-
ing sun, carrying a satchel of mail that 
weighed as much as a small child.

Sometimes when he came home he’d ask 
us to bring him a beer, and a pan of cold 
water in which he could plunge his aching 
feet. Then while sitting there, soaking his 
tired toes, he’d take a rag and black shoe 
polish and shine his boots up so they’d be 
ready for the next day.

Shiny or not, boots can only take so 
much before they give out, and his boots 
eventually had it. The sole had separated 
from the leather upper and flapped up and 
down with every step. New boots weren’t 
cheap, and money was scarce. Papa was, 
after all, providing for his large family and 
he tended to put things like food, a house 
payment, and other such necessities ahead 
of new footwear for himself. What then 
was he to do?

Pop is a pretty resourceful guy. A fistful 
of rubber bands did the job admirably. 

Yes, they had to be 
replaced frequently, 
but they held his 
boot together for 
longer than he or 
my mom would like 
to remember. That 
rubber-banded boot 
cannot be entirely 
forgotten, however. 
There is a Letter 
Carrier group photo 
that clearly shows 
a lighter colored 

“something” wrapped around the dark 
boot of a young carrier who just happened 
to be in the front row.

He did eventually get a new pair of boots, 
and then another... One pair came to him 
in an unexpected manner. He was deliver-
ing mail to a trailer park when he noticed 
smoke coming from a laundry room. 
When he looked inside he saw flames 
coming from a plastic trash can (probably 
caused by a discarded cigarette) and no 
one else around to see what was happen-

ing. He immediately took action and to 
avoid burning his hands, kicked the can 
out of the building. His boot was covered 
in melted plastic. The laundry room wasn’t 
damaged. No one was hurt. And with 
gratitude the trailer park bought him a new 
pair of boots.

Despite the head-
aches and foot-
aches that came 
with the job, he 
seemed to enjoy 
getting to know 
people on his 
routes. He would 
start conversations 
by saying, “I’ve got 
a dumb joke for you. Are you ready?”

He was always watchful of the elderly he 
delivered to, checking in on them to make 
sure they were doing alright. 

He once gave aid to a baby who had man-
aged to get the end of a metal hanger stuck 
in her mouth, piercing her tongue. She was 
bleeding profusely. Taking the baby from 
her frantic mother, he quickly pulled the 
hanger out and handed the little one back 
to her mom. The next day he heard that the 
doctor said the baby would be fine.

He really did care for and take care of the 
people he served every day.

Every day for 36 years...

And now he is retiring. Now he will no 
longer have to pound his feet (and knees, 
and back...) for hours everyday. Now he 
starts something new.

And to him I have something important 
to say:

Thank you, Papa. 

Thank you for all those hours, all those 
years you gave to take care of us. 

Thank you for choosing to have us kids 
instead of a BMW. 

Thank you for working even when you 
were sick or sore, hot or cold. 

Thank you for putting up with  
the hard parts of your job. 

Thank you for encouraging us and  
teaching us to look for  

creative solutions to problems -  
even if it involved rubber bands. 

Thank you for making sure we had food 
in our bellies, a roof over our heads,  

and a shoes on our feet. 

Thank you for talking to us about life 
and teaching us how to look at  

both sides of an issue. 

Thank you for taking us to church. 

Thank you for trips to the beach, music 
in our house, and dogs in our life. 

Thank you for showing us  
what hard work looks like. 

Thank you for showing us what it means 
to take pride in your work and  

give it your all.

Thank you for being our Papa.

I love you.

Continued on next page...

Basil telling Vince  
Sombrotto a dumb joke...

Basil should have listened to Mark Ramirez as he 
asked, “‘Hoser’, aren’t three pizzas enough????!!??”

Early 1980’s editor “schtuff” in the old Branch office.

Thank You, Papa



is at an  “I’m retired!” 
Breakfast with Basil Zuniga



Thank you to NALC Branch 782 Photographer Anita Holderman for her mucho many wonderful pictures!!! I really appreciate your great eye!!



Kim Gerdes
from

      NALC Branch 782     n     2628 F Street     n     Bakersfield, California     n     93301     n     (661) 834-2059

Recording Secretary

We hope you consider ordering a Fred 
Acedo OuT tHeRe cartoon book!! 

Over 130 pages of cartoons featuring our 
Letter Carrier world can now be yours for 
an amazingly low cost!!

To make life simple, request as many  
copies as you want by clipping the form at 
the bottom of the page and returning it & 
payment via USPS mail to Branch 782.

You can also order by contacting me via e-mail at “krgerdes91@hotmail.com”. Or, you can call me 
at the phone number on the bottom of this page. The book and projected shipping costs are provided 
below. You can even share your work life with family and friends with this book as a Christmas gift...

Finally, I want to present you with an up-to-now unpublished example of Fred’s work. Enjoy!

Please send me   _______   OuT tHeRe book (s)! I know people who will love them!
 
Name and address for shipping:	 _______________________________________________
					   
					     _______________________________________________
					   
					     _______________________________________________
					   
					     _______________________________________________	
			 

One book is $7. Two books cost $10. (Postage: 1 - 4 books $5.05 & 4 - 7 books is $5.75.) 
We ship via USPS Priority Mail Flat Rate box. (For larger orders, these are still the best rates.)

Dear Kim Gerdes, NALC Branch 782 Recording Secretary



Branch Officers

NALC Branch 782 Shop Stewards

Branch 782
Website

www.782nalc.com
Rick Plummer, Webmaster

Arvin (93203)			   Mike Munoz		  (661) 304-5516
Avenal (93204)			  John Ortega		  (661) 809-8140
Delano (93215)			  Norma Hamer		  (661) 619-1465
Lamont (93241)			  Mike Munoz		  (661) 304-5516	
McFarland (93250)		  Bonnie Whitbey	 (661) 302-7354
Shafter (93263)			  Norma Hamer		  (661) 619-1465
Taft (93268)			   Mike Meza		  (805) 625-4541
Wasco (93280)			   Joanne Layton		  (661) 204-4928
Downtown Station (93301)	 Kim Gerdes		  (661) 834-2059
South Station (93304)		  Darryl Holderman	 (661) 487-5353
South Station Alternate		  Judy Kiyoshi		  (661) 817-5529
East Bakersfield (93305)	 Paul Salazar		  (661) 327-7637
Hillcrest Station (93306)	 Pam Smith		  (661) 979-5854
Brundage Station (93307)	 John Ortega		  (661) 809-8140
Dole Court (93308)		  Mike Towery		  (661) 331-9171
Dole Court (93308)		  Shari Sharp		  (661) 364-5544
Stockdale Station (93309)	 Randy Courson		 (661) 345-0256
Camino Media (93311/13)	 Mike Meza		  (805) 625-4541
Mojave (93501)			  Delga Loza		  (661) 824-8332
California City (93504)		  Ryan Gerstl		  (761) 373-4180
Boron (93516)			   Paula Hogg		  (760) 373-8963
Edwards AF Base (93523)	 Mike Meza		  (805) 625-4541
Ridgecrest (93555)		  Lynnel Howell		  (760) 382-3030
Tehachapi (93561)		  Paula Hogg		  (760) 373-8963	
Trona (93562)			   Lynnel Howell		  (760) 382-3030

President			   Mike Towery		  (661) 331-9171
Vice-President		  John Ortega			  (661) 809-8140
Recording Secretary	 Kim Gerdes			   (661) 834-2059
Treasurer			   Molly Biggar		  (661) 832-0393
Financial Secretary	 Anita Holderman		  (661) 487-5353
HBP & MBA 		  Mark Ramirez		  (661) 398-6075
Sargeant-at-Arms		  Jerry Patterson		  (661) 699-2462
Chief Trustee		  Frank Martinez		  (661) 703-4212
Trustee			   Teresa Ortega		  (661) 325-5526
Trustee			   Darryl Holderman		 (661) 332-9201   E.A. BAKER UNION UPDATE is 

published monthly by Merged Branch 782 of 
the National Association of Letter Carriers,  
AFL-CIO.
   The opions expressed in this publication  
are those of the writer and are not neces-
sarilly  those of  the publication staff  or of  
the Officers of the Branch.
   The information contained in this pub-
lication is true and complete to our best  
knowledge. All recommendations, on 
equipment and procedures are made  
without guarantees on the part of the authors 
or of the organization. Because the quality  
of equipment, services and methods 
are beyond our control, the organiza-
tion and its publication authors dis-
claim all liability incurred in con-
nection with use of this information.  
   Information in this publication may not be 
used for illegal purposes.
   We invite all members to contribute  
articles for publication. Copy, if possible, 
should be double-spaced  (but doesn’t  
have to be) but MUST  be signed by the 
contributor.
   The Editor retains the right to edit,  
delete, or reject the article for the good 
of the Branch (and even this is subject to  
persuasion).
   In the hope that material contained here-
in may be of benefit to the goals of the  
National Association of Letter Carriers,  
permission is hereby granted to other 
NALC Branches to copy or use mate-
rial and/or cartoons promulgated in this  
publication with our best wishes...but  
remember to cite/give us some credit.

Basil Zuniga, Editor-guy
(H) (661) 397-4330
(C) (661) 205-1603

e-mail: brziii@aol.com

Juan R. Rodriguez, Assistant Editor
(H) (661) 859-5314
(C) (661) 247-5960

The “S.A.N.E.”* 
Fred Acedo, Cartoonist

*(Special Assistant Newsletter Editor)
P.O. Box 6532

Bakersfield, CA  93386-6532
e-mail: Fred.acedo@yahoo.com

Anita Holderman, Branch Photographer
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Don’t forget to check out the web version of our newsletter at: www.782nalc.com. The colors really “pop” and there’s more info, too! 

OuT tHeRe

Enjoy this “Six Pack” from Fred
 Acedo — Branch 782 S.A.N.E.!!

S.A.N.E. ~ Special Assistant Newsletter Editor


